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As some G20 countries are gradually re-opening their economies
after a period of strict confinement measures, governments
have the opportunity to build back better and make growth more
inclusive. The COVID-19 crisis is generating new sources of
inequality but also exacerbating the inequalities that existed
before the crisis. Already disadvantaged groups, low-paid
workers, those in non-standard forms of employment, including
those in the informal sector, as well youth and many women
have been disproportionally affected by the economic and
social shock of the pandemic. These groups have been
particularly exposed because of the nature of their jobs and
because they suffer from weaker coverage by social protection
tools. G20 Governments have acted quickly and boldly to
provide immediate support for people and businesses, but
building back better involves tackling these inequalities. Our
new report prepared for the G20 discusses why these groups are
disadvantaged and which levers governments can use to enhance
access to opportunities for groups in more urgent need of
support, including young people, women, informal and nonstandard workers, low-income, low-skilled workers and SMEs
(OECD, 2020[1]).

The pandemic is increasing the risk that children and young
people struggle to access learning opportunities and
potentially do not graduate, while those who do will find it

harder to find work experience and jobs. There is a risk that
confinement measures compound the inequalities in children’s
learning linked to their family’s socio-economic status as
parents with higher levels of education and higher income have
more opportunities to telework or arrange their work schedules
to spend time with their children. In the lead-up to the
crisis many young people already struggled to gain a solid
foothold in the labour market, with around 19% of 15-29 yearolds not in employment, education or training (NEET) on
average across G20 economies (Figure 1). Young people are also
often among the most affected during labour market downturns
as they generally hold less secure jobs (Figure 2) (OECD,
2020[2]). While the effects of the pandemic on the labour
market are just starting, the increase in the youth
unemployment rate was almost double that for the entire
working-age population. The youth unemployment rate increased
from 14.3 to 18.6 percent between February and May across G20
countries for which data is available, compared to an increase
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from 6.0 to 8.2% for the working-age population .

The first experiences of young people in the labour market is
crucial: youth unemployment can have long-lasting scarring
effects in terms of lower pay and higher unemployment (Bell
and Blanchflower, 2011[3]; Schmillen and Umkehrer, 2017[4]).
After the global financial crisis it took a whole decade,
until 2017, before the youth unemployment rate returned to its
pre-2008 level (OECD, 2020[2]). We can promote more equal
access to opportunities for children and young people by
targeting resources to disadvantaged schools and students,
investing in high-quality teachers and school leaders and
ensuring qualified educational staff and high staff-child
ratios. Effective employment and social support, such as job
search assistance and counselling, and work experience
opportunities are important to help young people in their
transition to the labour market. Targeted employment support

and screening for barriers to access opportunities can help
ensure that all young people, and particularly the most
disadvantaged, receive the type and intensity of employment
and welfare support that they need. Close collaboration
between schools and the public and private employment services
can help increase the effectiveness of these services.

Low-income, low-skill workers are being hit hard by the
pandemic on multiple fronts. Low-income workers are less able
to work from home, are more likely to be working in sectors
affected by shutdowns and are more likely to have suffered job
or earnings loss. Even in the years leading up to the crisis,
low-income, low-skill workers faced the risk of being replaced
by digital and automated solutions (Nedelkoska and Quintini,
2018[5]). The crisis has pushed societies even more towards
greater online sales and remote working. This push is likely
to speed up digitalisation and automation trends, resulting in
an even larger change in the demand for skilled jobs over the
coming years. Building a sustainable and inclusive recovery
means investing in people. Through upskilling and reskilling,
especially in digital technologies, we can make digitalisation
an enabler rather than competition for these workers. This
calls, however, for reducing financial, time and scheduling
barriers to participation in adult learning and for making
sure that education and training programmes respond to the
demand for skills in today’s and future labour markets. Online

training offers many opportunities to expand access to adult
learning, but low-skill workers may lack the skills to make
the most of this kind of training and may need extra support.

The pandemic recession has affected labour market prospects
for women more than men so far. Many of the sectors most
directly affected by COVID-19 are major employers of women.
Even at the onset of the pandemic, women already faced
difficulties accessing the same labour market opportunities as
men. Women are less likely to participate in the labour market
(Figure 3), and those who do work on average in jobs of poorer
quality, with lower earnings and a greater incidence of parttime and informal work. These gender differences in employment
rates, hours worked and hourly earnings cumulate over people’s
lives into a substantial gender gap in labour income. Across
advanced G20 countries with available data, this gap ranges
from around 30% in Canada to over 70% in Turkey. Outside of
their paid job, the COVID-19 crisis likely amplified women’s
unpaid workload at home (OECD, 2020[2]). G20 countries have
made significant progress to reducing the gender gap in labour
force participation but the pandemic has rolled some of this
back. Recovery policies need to double down on reducing gender
gaps in labour force participation by expanding access to
quality formal childcare, reforming paid family-leave policies
and strengthening long-term care systems. Further efforts will
be needed to reduce the gender gap in earnings and the
incidence of low pay among women by fighting gender biases and
stereotypes, by attracting more women into careers in science,
technology, engineering and mathematics, and by increasing the
representation of women in leadership positions.

Informal and non-standard workers, including workers on
temporary contracts, in part-time jobs and the self-employed,
are particularly exposed to job and income losses in any
crisis (OECD, 2020[2]). At the same time, these workers often
benefit less, or do not benefit at all, from social protection
measures and health coverage. A sizeable share of workers
undertake non-standard work (OECD, 2020[6]), while informal
workers make up 33 to 91 percent of all workers in emerging
G20 economies with available data (Figure 4). The crisis has
highlighted the extent of this vulnerability by forcing some
non-standard and informal workers to choose between protecting
themselves from the virus and having an income. Many countries
have recognised this difficult situation and have put in place
emergency income support, scaling up means-tested assistance
of last resort, introducing new ad-hoc cash transfers and
providing direct support for expenses. However, these
disadvantages in labour market conditions have structural
roots. These workers are often faced with lower job quality
and fewer opportunities for training and career development.
To ensure a more resilient and inclusive economy and society,
we need to help more workers get good quality jobs and benefit

from social protection systems. We can do this by encouraging
formal job creation, in part by ensuring effective labour
market regulation that avoids unnecessarily adding to the cost
of formal employment, increasing the perceived benefits of
formal employment, keeping labour taxes moderate and
strengthening enforcement methods and compliance. We can
improve access to training and career development for these
workers by making training rights portable between jobs and
available to all irrespective of employment status through
individual learning schemes.

SMEs are facing dramatic revenue losses and severe liquidity
shortages as a result of the pandemic. Small and medium-sized
enterprises (SMEs) account for the majority of overall
employment and have a considerable impact on employment growth
(OECD, 2019[7]; Koirala, 2019[8]). The sudden loss of revenue
could translate into insolvency problems and unnecessary
bankruptcy for SMEs who in normal times are viable and sound

businesses. Building back better also involves creating the
right conditions for SMEs to thrive. We can create these by
improving access to finance, creating a business-friendly
environment that creates an equal playing field across
businesses of all sizes, reducing regulatory barriers and
supporting women and youth entrepreneurship.

We have a chance to build back better and make growth more
inclusive. But to do this, we need to tackle the inequalities
that existed well before this pandemic and are now getting
worse. Governments have many levers to make this happen. G20
Governments need to keep acting boldly to make sure that the
recovery benefits everyone.
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Speeding up economic catch-up
in the BRIICS with better
governance and more education
by Yvan Guillemette,
Economics Department
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Economic research has established that a large part of income
disparities between poor and rich countries can be attributed
to differences in governance and in the quantity and quality
of human capital. In the latest long-run reference scenario
published by the OECD, GDP per capita growth is relatively
strong in the BRIICS in the coming decades, but living
standards nevertheless remain less than half those of the
United States in 2060, in part because of remaining gaps in
governance and educational attainment. But the BRIICS can

accelerate economic catch-up by improving these aspects of the
economic environment, as demonstrated in an alternative
scenario.
The quality of governance depends on a cluster of related
institutions, including economic, political, legal and social
aspects. In the model behind the long-run projections,
institutional quality is proxied by a rule of law index, one
of six governance indicators regularly updated by the World
Bank. It is a perceptions-based index intended to capture
“…the extent to which agents have confidence in and abide by
the rule of society, and in particular the quality of contract
enforcement, property rights, the police, and the courts, as
well as the likelihood of crime and violence”. In the model,
improved governance not only raises productivity in the long
run, but it also boosts the speed at which the full long-run
effects of reforms are attained, including in other domains,
such as education.
Education not only embeds knowledge and skills in individuals,
raising their productivity, but it also encourages
participation in groups, opens doors to job opportunities,
develops social interactions, makes individuals better aware
of their rights, improves health, reduces poverty and
facilitates the sharing and transmission of knowledge needed
for developing new technologies.
The potential for reforms in these areas to improve long-run
economic prospects in the BRIICS can be illustrated by
comparing the reference scenario – featuring no change to
governance and only a “most likely” evolution of educational
attainment – with an alternative scenario in which governance
is strengthened and bigger gains in educational attainment are
made. The alternative scenario assumes that rule of law scores
and mean years of schooling in the BRIICS catch up to the OECD
medians over the 2020-to-2060 period.
Better governance and higher educational attainment raise an

economy’s productivity, allowing living standards to rise. The
gains build up slowly over time but by 2060, annual growth in
living standards in the BRIICS is roughly 2 percentage points
higher than in the reference scenario (see figure), and levels
are between 30% and 50% higher. The positive growth impacts
from the reforms would start tapering off gradually after 2060
while the level impacts would continue to accumulate,
corresponding to the long lags involved in benefitting fully
from structural reforms. In terms of relative importance,
strengthening governance makes the largest contribution in
this alternative scenario, with two thirds of the aggregate
BRIICS effect. It is particularly important in Russia, while
Brazil, China and India also have much to gain by improving
educational attainment.

The results underscore the importance for the BRIICS of
targeting education and governance as areas for improvement,
and of taking a long-term view of their importance for growth
and well-being. And while the BRIICS are used here for
illustrative purposes, other countries could similarly benefit
from faster gains in education and from governance reforms.
Notably Argentina, Colombia, Mexico and Turkey score
relatively low on governance.
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Slovakia…it’s time to invest
in the future
by Gabriel Machlica, Slovak Republic Desk, OECD Economics
Department
The Slovak Republic continues to exhibit robust economic
performance. International competitiveness is strong, fiscal
and financial policies are prudent, poverty and income
inequality are low, and the country’s environmental footprint
has improved markedly. Employment is rising, prices have been
stable, and the external account is near balance. However,
there are persistent, substantial public-sector deficiencies,
which weigh on the wellbeing of the population and can
undermine the sustainability of the economic expansion. These
are mostly visible in terms of education and health-care
outcomes.
The Slovak education system is not properly preparing students
for the labour market. PISA outcomes for 15 year-old Slovaks
are weak in international comparison and have deteriorated
over time (Figure 1). At the same time, secondary schools fail
to overcome the differences in learning outcomes stemming from
students’ socio-economic backgrounds. Almost one-third of 15
year-old Slovak students did not obtain even a basic level of

proficiency in assessed subjects. This is worrying, as weaker
students have limited access to employment and better paying
jobs. Slovak tertiary education is among the weakest in the
OECD. University research quality as measured by international
rankings is low even in a regional comparison. As a result, an
increasing number of students choose to study abroad to get a
better education.

Regarding health-care outcomes, Slovakia ranks poorly in
international comparisons. Life expectancy at birth is shorter
than in countries with similar or lower living standards. Life
expectancy at 65 and health-adjusted life expectancy are among
the lowest in the OECD. Infant mortality is high and more
people in Slovakia die of diseases that could have been
prevented (Figure 2). Improving the health-care system could
bring large gains in well-being. For example, improving it to
the EU level could save about 5000 lives per year.

Over the last decade the Slovak economy has improved markedly
in terms of macroeconomic fiscal and financial-stability
outcomes. Nevertheless, it is important to undertake
significant reform of the public services, especially
education and health care, in order to spread the benefits of
solid economic performance more equitably across Slovak
society.
Further reading:
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Raising skills holds the key
to higher living standards
and well-being in Portugal
by Sonia Araujo, Country Studies Branch, OECD Economics
Department
For each hour worked Portugal produces about half of the
output produced in the United States. A historic legacy of
very low education attainment is partly to blame for
Portugal’s lower productivity. However, education attainment
remains low even for those who have left the education system
not so long ago. At 65%, the share of young adults (aged 25-34
years old) who have completed upper secondary education is
still the third lowest in the OECD (Figure 1).

Low levels of skills are not only an obstacle to higher

material living standards, but also affect the well-being of
Portugal’s citizens and stand in the way of reducing income
inequality, one of Europe’s highest, as education is often a
pre-requisite for higher job quality and learning
opportunities.
What are the priorities to enhance skills in Portugal?
As discussed in the 2017 OECD Survey of Portugal, the top
priority is to raise the skills of the adult population that
has left the education system but will stay in the labour
market for long. The challenge for Portugal is to find
strategies to engage the low skilled, which are much less
likely to receive training than the highly qualified young
adults. Although this is not a problem unique to Portugal,
other countries have managed to attract more low-skilled
workers into training by raising awareness of existing
training opportunities and by offering opportunities of
recognition of skills acquired beyond formal education.
Another area for further improvement is to define clear labour
market performance indicators against which to check the
success of training programs. Monitoring performance and
policy evaluation is underdeveloped in Portugal and
improvement in these areas would allow focusing resources on
those programmes that really make a difference for labour
market outcomes of low skilled adults.
Second, the education system needs to do more to reduce
Portugal’s early school leaving rate, one of the highest in
Europe (Figure 2), and a major reason behind the low
qualifications of young adults. One of the drivers of early
school leaving is grade repetition, an ingrained practice in
the Portuguese education system to resolve student learning
difficulties. By age 15, around one third of Portuguese
students have repeated a year at least once. International
experience shows that grade repetition is an ineffective way
of supporting underperforming students. In Portugal, grade
repetition is a stronger predictor of additional repetitions

along the education system. It also exacerbates inequalities,
as half of the students coming from disadvantaged backgrounds
are likely to repeat a grade, in stark contrast with the OECD
average of 20%. Finding alternatives to grade repetition and
strengthening learning opportunities of students from
disadvantaged backgrounds is a priority to improve the overall
level of skills. The economic survey of Portugal recommends
re-focusing resources on primary and pre-primary education,
detecting and providing early individualised support of
students at risk, strengthening teacher training and exposure
to best working practices, creating incentives to attract the
most experienced teachers and principals to disadvantaged
schools and taking account of students’ profiles and specific
needs when allocating resources across schools.

Third, the vocational education and training (VET) system
needs a comprehensive evaluation. The VET system has developed
quite fast in the past decade, putting an end to Portugal’s
strong bias towards academically-orientated programmes.
However, two systems co-exist in parallel, and the courses run
by the Ministry of Labour have a stronger dual nature than the
VET courses organised by the Ministry of Education. The

government should unify the different VET systems by
establishing a single dual VET system with strong work-based
learning in companies. VET is also provided by several private
training entities, risking overlaps and inefficiencies in the
use of resources. The capacity to monitor training quality and
labour market outcomes of VET students also needs to be
strengthened. The authorities should regularly compile
performance indicators and use them to streamline the VET
offer and improve training quality.
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Mind the gapS: boost early
childcare education and care
in Costa Rica
By Alberto González Pandiella, Economist, SDD, OECD Economics
Department
Costa Rican well-being indicators are comparable or even above
the OECD average in several dimensions (OECD, 2016a).
Nevertheless, gaps with OECD countries are large in two
dimensions: labour market participation and education. This

hampers both long-term growth prospects and equity. Boosting
early childcare education and care would help to close both
gaps (Gonzalez Pandiella, 2016).
Only slightly over half of the Costa Rican working-age women
participate in the labour market. Gaps in participation start
at very early ages and remain large thereafter. Women from low
socioeconomic background face difficulties to continue in
education and tend to drop out of the labour force. Only one
out of four women in low income households in the 24-35 age
bracket participate in the labour market (Figure 1, Panel A).
This low participation is predominantly due to the nonremunerated care responsibilities they have to assume (Figure
1, Panel B). This highlights the need to increase the supply
of publicly-funded childcare services, and to target them at
women in low income households.

Costa Rica shows a strong commitment to invest in education.
But the average education attainments remain low. Less than
half of the 25-29 cohort has completed secondary education,
which is well below graduation rates observed in other Latin

American countries such as Colombia, Peru and Panama. PISA
scores are low in all disciplines, indicating that the quality
of education is also comparatively low. Moreover, educational
gaps depending on households’ income are widening.
These
inequalities in education outcomes start early. At the end of
primary education, the share of students coming from low
income households lagging behind is high, and this is
aggravated in lower secondary, when many drop out. Attendance
to pre-primary education helps to decreases the likelihood of
low performance in secondary education, even after controlling
for socioeconomic factors (OECD, 2016b). Thus, boosting
attendance to early childhood education and care, with an
especial focus on children from low-income households, would
also contribute to close educational inequalities and gaps in
Costa Rica.
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Norway,
higher
education
could deliver more for less
by Vassiliki Koutsogeorgopoulou , Economist, OECD Economics

Department
Norway’s predominately public and tuition-free tertiary
education system has encouraged participation and generated
high attainment rates. However, few Norwegian universities
rank high in international comparisons on the basis of
research related and other indicators. Also, many students
take considerable time to finish their studies. Moreover,
despite an increase, enrolments remain low in fields such as
science and engineering, although disaggregated data show
quite different labour market outcomes across STEM
disciplines; and supply shortages in some more “practical”
areas, namely teachers and nurses, are looming. Spending on
tertiary education is comparatively high, both in terms of
annual expenditure per student and as a share of GDP.
Efficiency and quality can be improved.
Degree completion times are long, despite various incentives
to shorten them. For instance, conversion of loans to grants
for early completion has had limited success. Higher education
funding has overly incentivised institutions to produce study
credit points (required for the completion of courses), rather
than degree completions. Plans to include the graduation rates
in the formula for performance-based funding should be
pursued. Further incentives and financial support for students
to complete their courses on time would be helpful. The
outcomes should be monitored closely. Current efforts to
improve data and dissemination via mechanisms such as the
annual national student survey and the development of a portal
of quality indicators need to continue.
Students’ choices should be better directed towards subjects
with high demand, for instance, via loan discounts for such
subjects. Moreover, the funding system of higher-education
providers could offer differentiated rewards to institutions
for successful study outcomes for students from disadvantaged
backgrounds, or those taking up courses linked closely to
labour market needs.

The efficiency and quality of Norwegian higher education can
also be influenced by the existence of many small institutions
that aim to meet regional educational needs but which often do
not have a critical mass of staff and students. Reforms
underway to restructure the higher education through mergers
that aim to overcome these problems, while retaining regional
coverage, are therefore welcome.
Find out more:
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Vocational education
transition in Poland

after

by Nicola Brandt, Head of Poland Desk,
OECD Economics Department
Adapting vocational education to the needs of a market economy
has been a challenge in Poland as in other transition
countries of Central and Eastern Europe. Average educational
attainment and literacy rates were relatively high and
vocational education was strong in Poland, when the economic
transformation set in. Yet, competencies taught in vocational
schools were often specific to enterprises to which they were
attached, many of which disappeared.
Meanwhile, it took vocational schools time to establish links
to newly created firms, and the process of developing highquality training in management, IT and other advanced
technologies is still ongoing. Rote learning was widespread,
and skills that help people adapt to new circumstances, such
as critical thinking, creativity and leadership, were long
neglected. Programmes on offer have not always been adapted to
labour market needs, leading to shortages of workers in some
areas and a surplus in others. As a result, the reputation of
vocational education suffered. During the transition young
people abandoned basic vocational education in large numbers
(Panel A), while a tertiary education boom set in.
Vocational education lost ground during the transition

1. The data are based solely on Flanders for Belgium and on
England and Northern Ireland for the United Kingdom.
2. Mean reading score for 16 year-old students of Polish
technical schools (Panel A) from an optional national study
for the first grade of upper secondary school (16 year-olds)
complementing PISA and mean PIAAC literacy proficiency score
for Polish adults having attended technical schools (Panel B).
3. Mean reading score for 16 year-old students of Polish basic
vocational education (Panel A) from an optional national study
for the first grade of upper secondary school (16 year-olds)
complementing PISA and mean PIAAC literacy proficiency score
for Polish adults having attended basic vocational education
(Panel B).
4. Mean PIAAC literacy proficiency score for adults with less
than upper secondary education.

Source: GUS (2014), Education in the 2013/2014 School Year;
OECD (2013), OECD Skills Outlook 2013 Database and OECD
calculations.
The government has done much to adapt vocational schools to
the needs of the market economy. Since 2012 curricula have
been based on learning outcomes rather than on a narrow
description of subject content. This has given schools more
autonomy to adapt their programmes, including in collaboration
with employers.
There is now more emphasis on general
competencies, such as basic skills, reasoning, problem-solving
and teamwork, and the programmes also include training on
setting up a business. The government launched an image
campaign recently, and vocational education has started to regain some ground as shortages of workers with intermediate
skills have become apparent.
But challenges remain. Many weak students are concentrated in
basic vocational schools as evidenced by their low literacy
scores in the OECD’s PISA test (Panels B and C). Helping them
level their skills requires particularly qualified teachers.
Offering interesting pay and career opportunities at basic
vocational schools would be one option to attract such
teachers. While around 65% of students now combine study and
work in firms – a considerable increase from earlier years –
the rest still receive their practical training in workshops
set up for training purposes. The challenge is to engage
Poland’s many small firms to offer work placements and
contribute to the development of programmes to ensure that
they are relevant for their needs.
Find out more:
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